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In Mexico, compulsory prescriptions for 
antibiotics were introduced in 2010 as part of 
the Government’s drive to reduce availability 
from pharmacies, and to rationalize the use of 
antibiotics against the backdrop of emerging 
resistance trends. 
By 2018, like many countries around the world, the Mexican 
Government followed the WHO recommendation and started work 
on the Mexican National Action Plan, with the aim of increasing 
awareness of the need to reduce inappropriate prescribing of 
antibiotics, among healthcare professionals and consumers. 

Against this backdrop, in 2020 the GRIP members visited 
Mexico to:

•	 see first-hand how initiatives are working 

•	 visit local pharmacies to understand how antibiotics 		
	 are accessed 

•	 meet with key health authorities to discuss the work of GRIP in 		
	 providing key educational materials on AMR

•	 present at a GP training event to inspire GPs and pharmacists 	
	 to play a greater role in AMR

•	  join LATAM ENT specialists as part of their regional launch 		
	 meeting as an AMR group

•	 discuss updates and progress on GRIP projects globally

Explaining more about the situation in Mexico, Ms Carme Gauxachs, 
Regulatory Affairs Director for LATAM at RB, outlined how the work 
done in Mexico, championed by GRIP member Dr Sergio Caretta, 
was aligned with the UN Goals for Sustainable Development.

The focus has largely been on Sustainable Development Goals 
3 and 17 -good health and wellbeing, and partnership - engaging 
with the regional arm of the WHO and local government, aligning 
priorities and promoting a multisector approach, with the goal 	
of increasing awareness in the population about rational 	
antibiotic use.   

In the spirit of partnership, a number of key health authorities and 
the Government in Mexico have been engaged through a common 
educational agenda, including PAHO (Pan American Health 
Organization) and COFEPRIS (Medicine Agency in Mexico). There 
is already a commitment to achieve inclusive and equitable quality 
education and promote lifelong learning opportunities for all by 
2030 through the Sustainable Goals programme. 

The first step in driving the agenda has been to work with 
universities given their ideal position as a link between 
government and communities. 

Building educational partnerships

The first critical partnership was with the Universidad Nacional 
Autónoma de México (UNAM). A key partner, based on the fact 
that it was already working on the investigation and discovery of 
new antimicrobials, and performing statistical analyses to better 
understand the threat posed by AMR locally. 

Working with GRIP and RB, a joint initiative has been created 
called PERAM: Programme for the Education on Antimicrobial 
Resistance. Focusing on the lack of awareness on the issues and 
challenges around AMR, the programme is targeted at medical 
professionals and seeks to drive the responsible use of antibiotics.  

In November 2019, the PERAM initiative held its first AMR 
conference at the UNAM, with the participation of PAHO and 
COFEPRIS. The 3-day conference drew interest from among 
medical students within Mexico City as well as students from within 
the university. Ms Gauxachs explained, “AMR is not a subject that is 
covered in university, so it was really appreciated.” 

The training was supported by a portal which held all the training 
materials for the students, many of which were based on the GRIP 
materials developed over the years. 

The PERAM work is also moving into a second stage said Fernando 
Cortés, RB LATAM, with training resources to be offered to 
universities throughout LATAM: “The hope is that it will allow other 
LATAM countries to initiate contact with their academic institutes 
and ultimately policy makers and the health authorities, so 
amplifying this important educational message.”

A SPOTLIGHT ON MEXICO
The global battle against the threat posed by antimicrobial resistance (AMR) continues 
with each regional geography including Latin America (LATAM) having their own challenges. 
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Cross association support

Building on the success of this collaboration, an educational 
poster has also been developed for distribution through one of the 
largest pharmacy chains in Mexico. 

Supported by GRIP, PERAM, UNAM, COFEPRIS and government 
offices, the poster provides key information on appropriate use of 
antibiotics as well as the alternatives.  

This poster will be used to train staff on how antibiotics work, AMR 
and its consequences. To date, some 1,500 pharmacy partners are 
expected to utilize the training resource, with more partner coming 
on board all the time. 

In addition, further training of medical professionals took place in 
Mexico in February 2020, with the GRIP members bringing to life 
the Pentagonal framework which it has developed to characterise 
how interventions around AMR can be structured (see page 14).

Activation across LATAM

With the university on board and other key organisation in Mexico, 
activities began last year to engage further LATAM countries. 

On 24th July 2019, known as ‘Self Care Day’, an ‘OTC Group 
Meeting’ took place which brought the GRIP approach together 
with the health authorities in Mexico, Brazil, Columbia and 
Argentina. It was an opportunity to present, alongside the 
University, the reality and growing problem of AMR. 

The success of this meeting prompted the Forum for 
Pharmaceuticals, a large conference for the industry in Colombia 
attended by the Minister and the Vice-Minister of Health, to which 
GRIP member and SMORLCCC President Dr Caretta was invited to 
talk about AMR and learnings from Mexico. 

Clearly the work done to establish a mutually beneficial working 
relationship between GRIP and local authorities in Mexico has 
been a huge success. Moving forward the plan is to continue 
to engage other LATAM countries, which is why experts from 
Argentina, Chile, Colombia, Brazil and Bolivia joined the ENT 
society launch meeting (see page 6)

Government and GRIP

The efforts of GRIP to drive awareness and education were 
recognised at the Government level through an invitation to the 
External Affairs Ministry to join representatives from UNAM, 
National Institute of Public Health (INSP) and notable government 
ministers. At the meeting, GRIP members shared their 
experiences and learnings from across the globe in an effort to 
continue to drive the efforts in promoting rational antibiotic use, 
with the Mexican Ministry keen to understand ways they could 
lead the call to action for LATAM.
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¿Sabías que en el año 
2050 la resistencia a los

antibióticos será la 
primer causa de muerte?

Tomar antibióticos cuando no 
se necesitan acelera la aparición 
de resistencias a estos 
medicamentos, que es una de 
las principales amenazas para la 
salud mundial1.

Las infecciones por 
patógenos resistentes a los 
antibióticos aumentan los 
costos médicos, la duración 
de las hospitalizaciones y la 
mortalidad1.

Medidas generales:
•   Reposo relativo
•   Ingesta abundante de  
     líquidos no azucarados
•   Evitar contagios
•   Proporcionar opciones  
     de tratamiento sintomático           
       óptimo 

9/10 de las causas 
de dolor de garganta 
son virales y no 
necesitan antibiótico3,4.

Cerca del 90% de 
las prescripciones 
de antibióticos para 
dolor de garganta, 
eran innecesarias4. 

El uso excesivo de los 
antibióticos hace que 
las bacterias se vuelvan 
resistentes, y que los 
tratamientos actuales 
dejen de funcionar1.

 Sigue siempre las 

recomendaciones de 
un profesional de la salud. 

Puedes ayudar a reducir la 
resistencia a los antibióticos.

1. OMS. El uso excesivo e indebido de los antibióticos supone un riesgo para todos. 2017. Obtenido  el 20-09-19 de https://www.who.int/campaigns/world-antibiotic-awareness-week/2017/infographics/es/ 2. Ponce de León-Rosales S, 
Arredondo-Hernández R, López-Vidal Y. La resistencia a los antibióticos: un grave problema  global.  Gac Med Mex. 2015;151:681-9. 3. Mehta N, et al. Antibiotic prescribing in patients with self-reported sore throat. J Antimicrob Chemother 2017 
Mar;72(3):914-922. 4.  Llor C, et. a.l. Survey of spanish general practitioners’ attitudes toward Management of sore throat: an internet-based questionnaire study.  BMC Family practice 2017;18-21.
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The International Pharmaceutical Federation (FIP) 
is the global body representing pharmacists and 
pharmaceutical scientists all over the world. There 
are over 150 national organizations, academic 
institutional members and individual members 
from more than 100 countries. FIP represents 
4 million pharmacists and pharmaceutical 
scientists around the world. There is a strong 
relationship between FIP and GRIP. For the last 2 
years GRIP members have been invited to speak 
at the annual FIP World Congress of Pharmacy 
and Pharmaceutical Sciences. Both events were 
extremely well attended and underlined the need 
for a specific AMR forum at FIP which is due to 
launch later this year.
In terms of the role of pharmacy in the control of AMR, FIP published 
a reference paper on fighting antimicrobial resistance in 2015. 
It sets out that, “Pharmacists have a unique position in health 
care systems that makes them the most accessible health care 
professional. Through a process of triage, pharmacists evaluate 
whether or not they can offer a solution via the treatment of 
minor ailment symptoms. Furthermore, when antibiotics are 
not needed, pharmacists can reassure patients and correct any 
misunderstandings”. (Access more information here https://www.
fip.org/file/163)

In 2017, FIP approved a policy statement for the role of pharmacy 
in the control of AMR (more information here https://www.fip.
org/file/1598 ). It sets out a number of recommendations for 
pharmacists, Governments and a commitment from FIP. Mr Lacava 
explained that whilst these documents are tools for guidance on 
AMR, they are not the only actions from FIP as AMR remains a key 
issue that features in both FIP webinars and congresses. 

Mr Lacava then spoke more specifically about the situation in Latin 
America. He said, “There are different ways pharmacists work. 
Some countries, like Argentina for instance, have the presence of a 
pharmacist the whole time in the pharmacy. For others, like Uruguay 
and Mexico, by law they have to have a pharmacist, but in practice 
the pharmacist is not there. They are responsible for what happens 
but they are not there all the time”. 

For this reason, the Pharmaceutical Forum of the Americas (PFA) 
is taking an important role in promoting the basic tools for fighting 
AMR and has the support of FIP and the Pan American Health 

Organisation (PAHO). Since 2016, the PFA has offered grants for 
projects, with AMR being one of the themes proposed. During World 
Antibiotic Awareness Week last year, they hosted a webinar on 
“Antimicrobial optimization programs and the essential role of the 
pharmacist”. FIP was used as a platform and the activity was offered 
for free to all pharmacists. 

A closer look at Uruguay

Mr Lacava shared some specific examples of how the pharmacist 
has played an influencer role in Uruguay. For context, whilst in 
Uruguay the law states that antibiotics must be dispensed only with 
medical prescription, this is not always the case in practice.

Mr Lacava explained that “campaigns continue to promote the 
responsible use of antibiotics: not to use antibiotics for usually viral 
diseases (like upper respiratory tract infections), use antibiotics 
only with a  prescription, do complete the full treatment course 
and don’t use leftovers from a previous treatment”. The final point 
was emphasised because in Uruguay, the full box is dispensed 
rather than just the precise number of doses needed. This results in 
leftover medication that is often reserved for the next use or given 
to family members.  

A case from Costa Rica

The next case presented by Mr Lacava was from the first public 
hospital to implement an ‘Antimicrobial Stewardship Programme’ 
started in 2018. The study was first done in orthopaedics and due 
to its success, this will be extended to the haematology department 
this year. 

Results so far have been impressive with a reduction of almost 
$40,000 in the antimicrobial consumption expenditure compared 
to the previous year, through a reduction of the defined daily dose 
amongst other measures. The development of treatment guidelines 
for pre-surgical prophylaxis and a guide for treatment of surgical 
site infection also resulted.  Mr Lacava concluded, “They are happy 
and proud to be able to demonstrate to the hospital authorities that 
stewardship in antimicrobial programmes is very useful”. 

The case demonstrates the tremendous impact that individual 
pharmacists can make when they take on an antimicrobial 
stewardship role within their hospitals.

EXPERIENCE FROM LATAM
THE ROLE OF PHARMACY:
Carlos Lacava, Vice-president of the International Pharmaceutical Federation (FIP), 
spoke about the role of the pharmacist in addressing AMR
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12TH FEBRUARY 2020 – CENTRO 
DE CONVENCIONES Y AUDITORIO 
CINIA GONZALEZ DIEZ
GRIP MEMBERS WERE INVITED TO PRESENT AT THE SMORLCCC TRAINING 
MEETING, ‘ANTIMICROBIAL RESISTANCE IN MEXICO AND LATIN AMERICA. 
CHALLENGES, TOOLS AND OPPORTUNITIES’

SMORLCCC President and GRIP member Dr Sergio Caretta, hosted a training event aimed at GPs and 
pharmacists to discuss the challenges and opportunities associated with antimicrobial resistance.
The audience, which was made up of around 300 healthcare professionals, were invited to hear about Global initiatives and were given 
practical tools to aid stewardship on the topic, including a number of examples from across Latin America. 

•	 Global scale of the AMR problem

•	 Overview of the AMR challenges in LATAM

•	 Overview of GRIP & 5P framework

•	 Why policy is important in addressing AMR

•	 Why the patient is important in addressing AMR and how 		
	 patient needs are often misunderstood

GRIP presented sessions on:
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Dr Wirat Tongrod presenting a successful campaign from Thailand 
aimed at educating the general public on antibiotic awareness

Mr John Bell presenting ‘A Brief History of GRIP’



Call to Action for LATAM AMR Group

Following the morning training event on AMR, Dr Sergio Caretta chaired an engaging session with members of the key ENT associations from 
Columbia, Chile, Argentina, Brazil, Bolivia, Uruguay and Mexico alongside GRIP members and national medical organisations. 

Among the Association representatives there was broad agreements on the challenges of AMR, with education seen as the leading 
opportunities to control inappropriate antibiotic usage, among HCPs and patients. Managing access was also important, with a number of 
countries still reporting relatively easy access to antibiotics, while the need to enhance monitoring of prescribing behaviours.

Leading the call for a greater LATAM effort, Dr Caretta outlined a five point vision for the future:

1.	 Create National Advisory Boards around AMR, comprising multidisciplinary experts, championed by ENTs or infectious disease 		
	 specialists

2.	 Increase HCP education and encourage participation through nationwide campaigns that drive and reward the responsible use of 	
	 antibiotics among HCPs

3.	 Commit to including AMR on all national congress agendas, increasing discussion by 10-15%

4.	 Create LATAM specific Upper Respiratory Tract Infection guidelines

5.	 Launch a Responsible use of Antibiotics campaign for consumers

“Consumer education goes hand in hand with more HCP education,” concluded Dr Caretta: “We need to reach GPs, medical students, and our 
global population. We need to commit to specific activities and have a follow up in 1-2 years to see how we are advancing the discussion and 
understanding of AMR.”

It is really just the beginning of a journey for LATAM which holds much 
promise for the future if countries can continue to work together for the 

support of mankind

Dr Sergio Caretta, SMORLCCC President and GRIP member
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(Brazil)

Dr Caretta outlining a vision for the future



Although being a low prescribing country 
“The German government recently provided 
substantial funding for projects and larger-
scale educational campaigns to further reduce 
antimicrobial use”, Dr Altiner explained. 
One recent program run by Dr Altiner at the Institute for General 
Practice, Rostock University Medical Center, sought to test the 
effectiveness of an intervention known as RESIST (Reducing 
antibiotic RESISTance through adequate use of antibiotics for acute 
respiratory tract infections), which set out to reduce the rate of 
inappropriate antibiotic prescriptions for acute respiratory tract 
infections (ARTI) in Germany. Centred around providing better 
physician and patient education around the risks of AMR through 
e-learning, more than 2,500 General Practitioners took part. 

Pharmacy continues to represent an opportunity within Germany, 
Dr Altiner said. Leading a roundtable discussion and a press 
meeting at Expopharm, Germany’s largest pharmacy meeting, 
Dr Altiner championed a greater involvement for pharmacy in 
Germany with GRIP: “We do a lot of projects with pharmacists. 
They’re longing to show that they have a responsibility too. In 
Germany, antimicrobial stewardship could be promoted a lot  
more in the pharmacy than at present.” 

Like other countries in the EU, US and Australia, “the role of 
pharmacy should be actively considered in Germany”, said Dr 
Altiner, “and there could be a stronger role for pharmacists, such as 
providing flu vaccinations”. One major obstacle could be the German 
health system which might be somewhat resistant to an expanded 
pharmacy role: “This leaves a situation where the pharmacists 
are afraid of being in conflict with the conservative doctors’ 
associations, who are still very strong players in the system. This is  
a real problem in Germany,” said Dr Altiner. 

One solution, he suggested, could be to demonstrate how 
pharmacies could be effective partners in community-based 
education, leveraging their ability to talk to many people on a daily 
basis, and using the power of health literacy. 

Dr Altiner shared some health literacy examples from Germany 
which aimed to educate the public on AMR through the fun medium 
of a comic book. Students Florian Polte and Ferdinand Boddien 
developed the comic “Adventure in Immunopolis” in their course 
at the University of Wismar and it has been made available to the 
public in GP waiting rooms throughout Germany. 

To conclude, Dr Altiner would like to encourage closer working 
between young pharmacists and doctors in order to tackle the 
challenge of AMR. He said,

Bring young doctors and young 
pharmacists together, because they 

are some kind of different species and 
there is so much potential through 

working together.

Professor Dr Attila Altiner 
Germany

A GLOBAL VIEW
To give some perspective on the specific focus of this years’ meeting in Mexico, GRIP 
members from across the globe were asked to provide an update on current progress 
and future plans in their local markets. 
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Mr John Bell 
Australia

Mr Bell showcased work in New Zealand where 
a pilot study had been run with Green Cross 
Health, a pharmacy provider with more than 
350 community Pharmacies throughout 
New Zealand. The study had the aim of the 
reducing URTI treatment with antibiotics 
and providing symptomatic relief to meet 
patients’ needs. 
The project centred on empowering pharmacists to provide 
diagnostic throat swab testing. Patients who tested positive for 
streptococcal A infection were referred back to the doctor; if the test 
was negative, patients were offered advice and symptomatic relief. 

The pilot study proved to be very successful, chiefly in two areas, 
said Mr Bell, “Firstly, identifying pharmacists to whom people 
should go for advice, information and evidence-based products 
for self-limiting URTI conditions like sore throat; and secondly, 

helping to convince patients that maybe seeking or expecting an 
antibiotic, in the first instance, wasn’t the right decision.” 

There is still an ongoing discussion around whether to translate 
the pilot for Australia and other markets, both because of cost  
and also acceptability to the pharmacy and medical professions; 
as there remains an issue around whether people should be 
receiving this kind of service and information from pharmacies 
rather than doctors. 

Nonetheless, the Australian Therapeutic Guidelines had 
seen fit to publish an addendum to the antibiotic prescribing 
guidelines in August last year which specifically addressed acute 
rhinosinusitis, acute otitis media, acute pharyngitis, tonsillitis 
and acute bronchitis. “For all these conditions, the new guidelines 
recommend first-line therapy should be symptomatic treatment 
not antibiotics”, concluded Mr Bell. 

Dr Douglas Burgoyne  
USA

Dr Burgoyne demonstrated the progress being 
made in America through the Centers for Disease 
Control and Prevention (CDC) who issued a new 
report in 2019 around AMR. 
“Looking at deaths caused by AMR in 2019, the CDC reports that 
there were about 35,000 and 2.8 million infections. If you include C. 
difficile the number of course goes up,” Dr Burgoyne said. “However, 
that’s half the number of 2013. So in the last six years there’s been 
significant efforts around AMR that is having positive outcomes on 
mortality. That’s the good news.”

Results also showed that antibiotic utilisation in the primary care 
setting in the US is improving, with only around 15% of patients who 
ask for an antibiotic in a physician’s office receiving them. 

Pharmacy is also changing in the USA, with an increase in the 
number of pharmacies offering immunisation and vaccination, 
particularly in patients over 65. This model is gaining traction 
because the amount the insurance companies need to pay the 
pharmacy is less than they would need to reimburse the physician’s 

office for the same immunisation. This represents valuable 
additional income for the pharmacists, which makes up for any lost 
revenue from dispensing, whilst keeping patient satisfaction high. 

However, Dr Burgoyne went on to caution that there remains 
concern around the level of inappropriate antibiotic prescribing in 
the Urgent Care setting in the US. Urgent Care units are standalone 
physician’s offices that act as a replacement for the ER at a lower 
cost. “People pay to see a physician and it’s not always covered by 
insurance, and this often drives patients’ expectations”, he reflected. 

There is also work to be done with health insurance companies, he 
said: “There are still too few health insurance companies engaging 
their members in AMR. Payers and insurance companies used to 
look at antibiotics as inexpensive, so they didn’t really care about it 
because it was cheap. That strategy has changed. More information 
about quinolones, for example, and the long-term impact on health 
has influenced payers to start putting a little more regulation and 
messaging about appropriate use so that’s all good news”. 

As a nation we didn’t really have 
an antibiotic resistance campaign 

until 2001, and then we kicked it off. 
So it’s about 20 years there’s been 

significant reduction in mortality and 
improvement in utilisation. So we’re 

glad about that
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Dr. Martin Duerden  
UK

AMR is very high on the UK agenda, said Dr 
Duerden, detailing the completion of the previous 
five-year strategy (2013 to 2018). Outlining the 
launch of a second five-year strategy alongside 
a 20-year plan, Dr Duerden reflected “It’s much 
the same as the previous strategy, but the big 
changes are the work at a global level, so working 
with other countries, and the One Health Agenda, 
which is working with farmers, agriculture, the 
food industry and those kinds of elements, 
which weren’t really as prominent in the original 
strategy.”
“It’s viewed as critical to the country featuring on the Civil 
Contingencies Risk Register along with situations like flu epidemics, 
certainly the Coronavirus epidemic now, flooding, global warming 
and terrorist attacks.”

A large number of training materials and resources are available 
from the Royal College of GPs ‘TARGET’ website (Treat Antibiotics 
Responsibly, Guidance, Education and Tools; https://www.rcgp.
org.uk/clinical-and-research/resources/toolkits/amr/target-
antibiotics-toolkit.aspx)

Today, AMR and antibiotic prescribing is something that GPs are all 
measured against, explained Dr Duerden, so they are expected to 
take audits of their use of antibiotics into their annual appraisals, 
and those annual appraisals feed into their revalidation. Although 
it would be highly unlikely that a GP would get removed from the 
register, Dr Duerden reflected that this is enough of a potential 

threat to make a lot of GPs more aware of their prescribing practise.

Public Health England has also campaigned in this area with 
its initiative, ‘Keep antibiotics working’. Within the UK there 
is a lot of encouragement to get the public to sign up to 
antibioticguardian.com and make a pledge to use antibiotics 
responsibly. “You make a pledge only to take antibiotics if it’s 
absolutely essential. Which has been quite successful as lots of 
people know about it now”, stated Dr Duerden.

Dr Duerden also addressed the issue of backup or delayed 
prescriptions. Admitting to being somewhat of a sceptic to the 
National Institute for Health and Care Excellence (NICE) guidelines 
in this area, Dr Duerden referenced a recent Cochrane review 
looking at 3,700 patients with respiratory tract infections. It showed 
93% of patients who were given an immediate prescription got 
them, whereas delaying a prescription resulted in 31% of people 
using antibiotics for a respiratory tract infection. The best result 
was in patients who were not prescribed an antibiotic, where only 
14% of patients received a prescription following deterioration of 
their condition. He said, “My view is that we should go for the don’t 
prescribe option, and we need to have that big culture change, but 
within reason. I think maybe it helps if you work within a practice 
where denying patients is not commonplace.” 

Dr Duerden concluded with another big success story in the UK, 
“MRSA has just about gone away because of hospital hygiene 
processes and better antibiotic usage”. 

Prof. Sabiha Essack   
South Africa

South Africa was the first country in Africa to 
develop its National Action Plan from 2014 to 
2024, explained Prof Essack. 
With regard to implementation, Prof. Essack explained that like 
most other countries “we are challenged to secure investment to 
implement the action plan, and whatever has been done to date has 
been based on existing programmes in the country”. 

Progress was being made in the area of surveillance of antimicrobial 
use and resistance, Prof Essack said, and while the data wasn’t 
perfect because it was based on market research data and voluntary 
laboratory submissions respectively - which tended to overestimate 
resistance – it was progress. 

GRIP activities in South Africa have looked again at pharmacy 
interventions, and found that the GRIP ‘Flip book’ provided a 
statistical significant increase in knowledge and awareness amongst 
the pharmacists. 

 

RESPONSIBLE MANAGEMENT OF  
UPPER RESPIRATORY TRACT INFECTIONS 
(URTIS) IN PHARMACY

GRIP guidance Reckitt Benckiser has funded and supported the development of this material,  
including review of content for code compliance. The views and opinions 

represent those of the Global Respiratory Infection Partnership (GRIP) and are 
not necessarily the views of Reckitt Benckiser as the sponsor.
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Prof. Essack ended on a success story, that demonstrates the positive 
impact when several government departments come together to work 
towards a One Health Issue. “When the mobile mcr gene was found to 
confer colistin resistance first in China, we also looked for it in South 
Africa and it was found in poultry, it was found in pigs, it was found in 
humans both in hospitals and in communities and in the public and 
private sector. So like everybody else we also were concerned about 
making sure that the stewardship of colistin was working well.”

 “We worked with the South African Veterinary Council and the 
South African Health Products Regulatory Authority which is our 
health products regulator. The human health, animal health and 
national departments, as well as the drug regulator, worked together 
to first of all remove colistin as a feed additive. We used to get them 
in big barrels, that used to be added to water, so it was a big task to 
completely remove colistin.”

The work resulted in colistin being upscheduled in South Africa, 
meaning that it had to be on prescription for veterinary purposes 
and needed special permission from the Department of Health for 
use in humans, Prof. Essack concluded.

This was a One Health issue  
where several different departments 
came together and worked towards  

the greater good. That was the  
colistin success story.  

Prof. Antonio Carlos Pignatari    
Brazil

Prof. Pignatari explained that One Health, like 
in other countries, is a key discussion point for 
Brazil. It is a relatively new topic and part of 
the government plan is to work together with 
Universities, due to grants that are available. 
At the national GP Congress in November 2019, information on 
the GRIP philosophy and associated educational materials were 
distributed and were well received by the physicians in attendance. 

Prof. Pignatari said there remained a great opportunity to work with 
pharmacists in Brazil. Whilst some barriers exist to empowering 
this audience and there was tension between a new generation of 
pharmacists and conservative doctors, Brazil is following the US 
model and, like other countries, the pharmacist is no longer there to 
just dispense medication but can discuss a clinical point of view and 
is the closest HCP to the patient. 

Inspired by the GRIP work to date in other countries, connections 
have been established with the local council of Pharmacy, although 
local legislation may prohibit any information being distributed to 
the general public. 

However, the future looks bright. Prof. Pignatari concluded that 
through working with pharmacists on the AMR issue, “there is 
potential to build a trust relationship with the patient to prompt 
much needed behaviour change and stewardship in Brazil.”

Dr. Aurelio Sessa    
Italy

Italy has one of the most severe challenges 
with antibiotic prescribing in the EU, explained 
Dr Sessa. However, the overall daily defined 
dose (DDD) has reduced by around 10% in 
Italy – although this remains high by European 
standards. Not all parts of Italy have the same 
challenges, Dr Sessa said: “You see a difference 
from the north to south of Italy. The north of Italy 
is about the same as the best country in Europe, 
so we must work a lot with our colleagues in the 
centre and the south of Italy.”

The Medicines Utilisation Monitoring Centre in Italy (OsMed) 
recently reported that that 80% of antibiotic prescriptions are in 
the community, said Dr Sessa, which has emphasised the need for 
attention at a primary care level in terms of surveillance, particularly 
as most antibiotics prescribed are for respiratory tract infections. 

Referencing the Italian National Plan, presented in 2017, this set 
out objectives to achieve a:

•	 10% decrease in antibiotic prescription in the community 		
	 setting by 2020

•	 5% decrease in the hospital setting and 30% in animal breeding 	
	 by 2020

•	 30% decrease of antibiotic prescription in animal breeding 		
	 by 2020
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Whilst results were not available broadly, Dr Sessa highlighted his 
work in the Lombardy region of Italy to reduce prescribing behaviours. 

Firstly, all local antibiotic prescribing data in the primary care 
setting is shared. This is followed by the sharing of all local data on 
AMR by the microbiology laboratory. This data is discussed in an 
audit between small groups of doctors (GPs, family pediatricians, 
microbiologists, emergency care doctors). The group is then able 
to provide guidelines and recommendations on the management of 
conditions such as respiratory tract infections. This process aims to 
reduce the number of inappropriate antibiotic prescriptions. 

To conclude, Dr Sessa talked briefly about the problem with the 
relationship with the pharmacist in Italy. He said, “We tried to have 	
a programme for education with pharmacists but most pharmacists 
are conservative and say, It’s not our problem because we don’t 
prescribe antibiotics”. Furthermore, it is estimated that around 	
10% of pharmacists in the south of Italy dispense antibiotics 
without a prescription.

However, there is some hope as Dr Sessa explained, “In larger 
pharmacies there is now one doctor that treats so-called minor 
diseases for the patient; diarrhoea, headache, joint pain, respiratory 
tract infections etc. and they are aware of the problem posed by 
AMR. So we hope that with the Society of General Practitioners and 
the Society of Clinical Pharmacy coming together, we can share the 
problem of AMR and also improve the relationship with patients”. 

Dr Sessa ended on a message given to GPs and specialists in the region,

Every time we are prescribing an 
antibiotic we must wonder: it is it really 
required? Do I have an alternative? This 

antibiotic that I’m prescribing for my 
patient, is it right or not?

Dr. Wirat Tongrod    
Thailand

Dr Tongrod opened with an update on the 
situation in Thailand. He said, “AMR is a major 
problem because they have had 30,000 deaths 
due to AMR this year”. A campaign for AMR was 
started more than ten years ago and around 
three years ago the prime minister endorsed 
the Ministry of Health to set a national strategy 
plan to combat AMR. This strategic plan aimed to 
reduce deaths by 50% from AMR, and also try to 
reduce the use of antimicrobials by around 20%.
As part of this strategic plan, Thailand is implementing an action 
plan specifically for use in hospitals. The government has set Key 
Performance Indicators to reduce the use of antimicrobials in the 
hospital, where the problem of AMR is particularly prevalent. These 
measures are going some way to reducing irrational antibiotic use 
but it is recognised that an integrated approach is needed across all 
healthcare sectors. 

In community pharmacy, campaigns aim to educate pharmacists 
and patients together about appropriate antibiotic use. Dr Tongrod 
has been involved in the development of a toolkit and mobile 
application that aids dialogue on appropriate antibiotic use between 
the patient and pharmacist, promoting responsible antibiotic use. 

Every year Thailand promotes National Antimicrobial Awareness 
Week in November, with many public campaigns running during this 
time. Dr Tongrod shared a campaign video funded by the Thailand 
health promotion fund which is essentially the tax collected from 
alcoholic beverages and tobacco. The video was aimed at educating 
a new generation on AMR, portraying an entertaining bacteria vs 
virus catwalk fashion event. It was extremely popular, with over 2 
million YouTube views. 

In Thailand, policy now states that every pharmacy must have a 
pharmacist on duty, and this will be enforced in phases over the next 
two years by government. Dr Tongrod commented, “We have tried to 
implement this law and regulation but it’s not easy, it has taken 50 
years to do this”.

Dr Tongrod ended with an update on a Leaders Forum he attended 
last year, hosted by the Federation of Asian Pharmaceutical 
Associations (FAPA). FAPA includes membership from the Middle 
East and South East Asia, as well as the Western Pacific regions 
encompassing Australia and the Philippines. At the FAPA Summit 
last year in Bangkok, the role of the pharmacist in immunisation 
was promoted. Immunisation is commonplace in pharmacies 
across Australia and the Philippines, but not yet in Thailand. Dr 
Tongrod sees this as an opportunity for pharmacists in Thailand 
to feel empowered to prevent AMR and the unnecessary use of 
antibiotics by reducing the risk of infections through the promotion 
of immunisation and community health. More information on the 
FAPA Leaders Forum can be accessed here: http://fapa.asia/2019-
fapa-leaders-forum-on-the-roles-of-pharmacists-in-promoting-
immunization/
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Dr. Alike van der Velden    
Netherlands

Dr van der Velden began with an update on a 
programme initiated 2 years ago by the Dutch 
Ministry of Health, the National Implementation 
of antibiotic surveillance & stewardship in 
primary care. The aim of this programme was to 
organise and facilitate antibiotic surveillance and 
stewardship in primary, secondary and long-term 
care – as well as trying to integrate this care. 
Dr van der Velden provided an update on the pilot recently 
conducted for primary care, which began with defining a new set of 
informative quality indicators. Each general practice in the pilot was 
provided with practice-level feedback on the outcomes of the quality 
indicators during an educational session. The new quality indicators 
included measures such as the number of antibiotics prescribed 
per 1,000 registered patients, revealing unexpectedly large variation 
in antibiotic prescribing quantity between the various practices 
measured so far.

An evaluation of this programme reported that 88% of participants 
expressed a great need for new added value quality indicators and 
91% regarded that the new indicators were useful or very useful. 
In particular, GPs appreciated the quality indicators linked to the 
current prescribing for pneumonia, upper RTI, urinary tract 	
infection and otitis media. Based on this feedback, Dr van der 
Velden and the team concluded that the new quality indicators and 
associated education was a good approach to improve antibiotic 
prescribing behaviour.

Moving on to talking about surveillance more generally in the 
Netherlands, Dr van der Velden explained that the Ministry has 
divided the Netherlands into ten regions, and each region has 
a team composed of representatives from primary, secondary 
and long-term care and public health, to design and implement 
programmes in their regions which they think are necessary for 
antibiotic surveillance and stewardship. They have all received a 
budget of €1 million for four years and have to organise actions 
around reducing inappropriate antibiotic use, delaying development 
and spread of resistance, reducing preventable healthcare infections 

and early detection. The programme developed for Primary Care 
is known as SABEL, which stands for Mirror Antibiotic Prescribing 
Quality in Primary Care.

Dr van der Velden and her team have now implemented their own 
SABEL programmes in two regions, reaching nearly all GP practices, 
with other regions to follow. In each region they have trained three 
GPs to become the regional expert with respect to antibiotics, 	
and these people are responsible for providing the training and 
helping practices with their data extractions and calculating their 	
outcomes of the quality indicators. 

Speaking of her GRIP activities, Dr van der Velden was invited 
to be a keynote speaker at the Urgent Care Association (USA) 
annual conference and to present a webinar for members of the 
Urgent Care Association. The congress included a round table and 
workshop discussion where Dr van der Velden spoke with Lauri 
Hicks of the Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC). 
Ms Hicks has fostered CDC, European Union, and World Health 
Organization collaboration leading to joint antibiotic awareness 
observances across several countries across the globe. 

Dr van der Velden ended her update with a project that represents 
the majority of all the work she is doing currently. This is the 
coordination of the European Primary Care Research Network, 
which last year published their first large trial in The Lancet. This 
research network is continuing through the VALUE-Dx project 
running in Europe. It addresses the value of new diagnostics to 
appropriate antibiotic prescribing for community-acquired acute 
respiratory tract infection. She said, “Once again, we are working 
in a large European consortium in which our work includes clinical 
studies. At the beginning of this year we did a point prevalence audit 
survey registering in 20 European countries the clinical presentation 
and management of community acquired acute RTI”, she continued, 
“What we register from all these patients is how they present, what 
kind of comorbidities they have, what the GP’s management is with 
respect to diagnostics, whether they prescribe an antibiotic and if 
yes, which one, and what kind of over the counter medication do 
they advise.”

The aim is that in the end, information will be gathered on how 
physicians in these types of care settings manage patients with 
acute RTI across many European countries. Dr van der Velden 
added, “It also helps us to design a trial in the winter seasons of 
2020-2022, introducing point of care diagnostics in primary care 
with the aim to reduce antibiotic use but not at the expense of 
patient outcomes”.

In addition to the usual European countries, data has also been 
gathered from Ukraine, Moldova, Armenia, Georgia and Israel, Dr van 
der Velden expressed her delight, “So that’s really exciting to see how 
healthcare works there and how motivated GPs are in collaborating”. 

13



Focusing on the future, GRIP members discussed aspirations 
for 2021 and onwards. Based on Dr Caretta’s vision for LATAM, 
conversation centered on how the global community represented by 
GRIP could continue to support regional efforts and take learnings 
from Mexico to implement in other regions around the world.

Key themes emerged around the need for better and more tailored 
educational resources and how GRIP could support the creation of 
AMR guidelines for LATAM. 

The first-hand experience of visiting pharmacies in Mexico 
highlighted the need to educate pharmacy counter staff who are 
often overlooked yet play a crucial role in conveying the responsible 
antibiotic use message to the public. 

Whilst Pharmacy was seen as a key player for Mexico and LATAM, 
it was clear that all 5Ps of the Pentagonal Framework (Fig 1) must 
be leveraged in order to have an impact and see positive change 
towards addressing AMR.

The inappropriate use of antibiotics is a major health challenge, 
which if not addressed, could change the way health is delivered 
in the long term. To close the meeting, GRIP Chair, Prof. Sabiha 
Essack expressed, “GRIP has always maintained that the 
antibiotic conservation requires coordinated, multi-pronged, 
multi-stakeholder, multi-disciplinary partnerships underpinned by 

national and international policies that suspend sectoral interests 
for public good.”

GRIP activities continue to play a vital role in driving conversations, 
action plans and sharing success stories from around the world. The 
combination of regional champions, leadership and inspirational 
success stories can inform and inspire countries. Collaboration is 
critical as is shared learning.

RB confirmed its ongoing commitment to work with healthcare 
professionals globally to help drive awareness, understanding 
and action in the field of AMR. Modelling behaviour change 
techniques, providing educational tools and encouraging the use 
of symptomatic treatments for upper respiratory tract infections 
offers a clear opportunity to help patients and reduce the 
unnecessary use of antibiotics. 

RB has recommitted its focus on the self-care agenda, said Mr 
Adrian Shephard, with a number of initiatives being executed, 
including the very successful Responsibility Treats Best campaign 
in Germany, which is being evaluated for implementation globally. 
https://www.verantwortung-ist-die-beste-medizin.de/

In the last year, RB sponsored a whitepaper published by the 
Economist Intelligence Unit, exploring Policy approaches to self-
care across global markets, available to download here: https://
eiuperspectives.economist.com/sites/default/files/eiu_rbselfcare_
whitepaper_0.pdf

For the immediate future, RB continues to explore opportunities 
to drive self-care. Central to this are initiatives to help authorities 
understand the need to reduce the risk of AMR by controlling the 
availability of OTC antibiotic-containing lozenges to treat sore throat. 
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Figure 1: GRIP Pentagonal Framework for Change


